
Well … that didn’t go to plan!
For all the talk of rate cuts, the US 
inflation report didn’t measure up to 
expectations of a flat reading, denting 
hopes that the Fed will lower interest 
rates soon after headline inflation 
ticked up 0.1% in November, while core 
accelerated from 0.2% to 0.3%. On a 
positive note, annual headline CPI eased 
from 3.2% to 3.1% while core flatlined 
at 4.0%. Looking at the detail, energy 
costs were the major contributor with 
lower oil and gas prices, although these 
gains were offset by higher shelter prices.  

The mixed CPI release saw traders trim 
bets on their 2024 rate cut projections, 
although they are still somewhat 
optimistically pricing in the first cut in May. 
Treasury yields have eased a touch with 
the 2-year -1bp lower at 4.72%, while the 
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10-year has eased -3bps to 4.21%. Before 
we all get too carried away, the two 
most accurate 2023 bond forecasters 
have adjusted their call, predicting the 
current bond rally will soon run out of 
steam and forecasting the 10-year yield 
to close 2024 around the 4.50% level, 
while the third most accurate forecaster 
is suggesting 4.20% by the end of next 
year. To be fair, ahead of tomorrow 
morning’s FOMC, the 6-December 10-
year low at 4.12% appears to be holding.  

Commodity markets came under 
concentrated selling pressure driven 
by oil markets, which fell -4.0% due to 
concerns surrounding abundant supply 
and weakening demand. Interestingly, 
Fitch analysts have raised their 2024 
oil price forecasts to USD80 per barrel 
from USD75. Finally, the USD-index 
weakened slightly back below the 
104.00 level although the NZD/USD and 
AUD/USD remain broadly unchanged. 

Breaking the other releases down
The US NFIB small business index fell for 
a fourth consecutive month to 90.6 in 
November, the German ZEW economic 
sentiment index reached its highest level 
since March firming to 12.8 in December 
against forecasts at 8.8, while Japanese 
PPI read at 0.2% in November and 0.3% 
on the year.

In New Zealand, electronic card 
transactions, which cover about 68.0% 
of core retail sales, rose by 1.6% in 
November following the two prior months 

of declines, while net annual immigration 
hit another record high in October 
with 128,920 arrivals. Unfortunately, a 
record 44,500 New Zealanders departed 
over the last 12-months, with Australia 
being the most favoured destination. 
And speaking of Australia, November 
business confidence fell from -2 to -9, 
although consumer sentiment reached 
an 8-month high at 2.7%. 

And the best of the rest
RBA Governor Michelle Bullock 
announced, “I don’t think we are falling 
behind in inflation fight. We are taking a 
cautious approach and continuing to watch 
the data.”

The RBNZ has announced the annual re-
weighting of the NZD Trade-Weighted 
Index (TWI), which will take effect 
from today. There are 17 currencies 
included within the TWI basket with 
the weightings calculated using a full 
bilateral trade-weighted methodology. 
Long-story short, the CNY and EUR are 
down a bit, and the USD and AUD are up 
a bit! 

This will keep Kim Jong Un in haircuts for 
the foreseeable future … North Korean 
state-sponsored hackers have stolen 
crypto worth an estimated USD3bn over 
the last 6-years. 
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